Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting
September 22, 2011
7:00 PM

Board Members Present: Bruce Barnett, Meredith Borden, Cathy Boyne, Felix Dawson, Heather Fones, Elke Franke, Ann Giroux, Tom Hobbs, Jeremy Hoffman, Lawrence La Motte, Jay Lippincott, Peter Smith, Howard Friedel
Board Members Absent: Margaret Alton, Tim Chriss, Barbara Fields, Erin O’Shea, Lynda Riley, Bernard Shutty, Ann Tyler.

President’s Report: Tom Hobbs
Motion Passed: to approve minutes of June 22, 2011.
The Annual Meeting will be held November 16, 2011 at 7 PM. At that meeting the Nominating Committee – consisting of Margaret Alton, Howard Friedel and Lynda Riley – will present the slate of candidates for the election of ¼ of the Board of Managers. Guilford residents will be invited to nominate individuals and to forward names of potential new Board Members to the Nominating Committee.
There will be a December Board meeting at which time 2012 officers will be elected. Several dates in the first week of December were proposed.
Tom Hobbs indicated that the proposed 2012 budgets for the Guilford Association and Stratford Green would be the primary agenda item of this evening’s meeting as the budgets will be reviewed and approved at the upcoming Annual Meeting. Draft budgets had been prepared for discussion based on income projections and the estimates of expenses prepared by committee chairs.
Also on the agenda for discussion is the increased crime that has occurred in Guilford over the summer, particularly the number of house break-ins. Tom, Lynda and Felix met with the Northern District Commander and Deputy Major and will share what was learned at the meeting.
Heather Fones was asked to review the financials through August and the draft budgets for 2012 were distributed for review.
Treasurer’s Report: Heather Fones
Beginning July 1st, Heather assumed the role of Association Treasurer. She reported that 99% of the mandatory fees have been collected this year and that the Association is in a good cash position. Collection for GSP membership is below projection and income will not support the level of service that the community has been receiving.
Through August expenses are generally in line with projections. There were unanticipated expenses related to the reconstruction of an entry column at Southway and greater than anticipated accounting and computer expenses related to the office start-up. The accounting expenses are, however, within the total budget projected expense related to the transfer from Brodie and the office start-up. 
There was question about an unusually high quarterly water bill for Sherwood Gardens reflecting an unlikely usage of 285 gallons of water. The water bill will be paid but the charge has been questioned and will be appealed.
The 2012 budgets were reviewed against current year performance and projected activities. Related to the Stratford Green 2012 budget, questions were raised regarding the Adopt-a-Plot income and expense projections as well as whether the projected 2012 income for Stratford Green would cover the anticipated costs for Sherwood Gardens. It was agreed that the Association would cover the office costs for both entities. Administrative expenses directly attributable to Stratford Green activities would still be part of the Stratford Green budget. Related to the Association 2012 budget, the Board agreed to include $12,000 in the Association budget for anticipated planning and up-front costs for centennial related activities. It was agreed that the budget also should provide a reserve for unanticipated expenses.
Motion Passed: To endorse the 2012 Guilford Association and Stratford Green budgets
Motion Passed: To increase the mandatory maintenance fee by $0.20 per 100 square feet from $1.80 to $2.00. 
Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson
There has been an increase in the crime rate this summer in Guilford. 
Events included three or four home burglaries and while fingerprints were taken, the Baltimore City Police Department still has not completed lab analysis. The police have not indicated leads.
The neighborhood also has experienced a larger than normal number of minor incidents involving auto and garage break-ins occurring at all hours of the day and night. It appears that these break-ins are being committed by a small group of brazen individuals who flee on foot when confronted.

The police department has increased patrol coverage significantly and urges residents to phone in all suspicious activity to 911. Residents are being encouraged to also call GSP. There have been a few additional changes to GSP personnel to improve service.

The drop in GSP membership has caused a reduction in patrol coverage. A proposal was made to increase the membership rate to $325 per home for 2012 as the rate has not been increased for a number of years despite rising costs.  Also, to encourage greater membership, it was proposed to reduce the rate to $150 per home for residents along Greenmount Avenue, including York Court residents. 
Motion Passed: to increase the GSP rate to $325 per home and change the fee structure to $150 per home for residents along Greenmount Avenue, including York Court residents.
Architectural Review Committee: Tom Hobbs
20 applications were received in the third quarter, with an increased number of proposals for major projects. Three applications were in response to covenant violation notices, two of which involve corrections at the time of sale.  Applications fell into the following categories:

· Major addition to house – 6

· Change in house color and painting of house wood trim – 2

· Driveway alteration/reconstruction and re-landscaping – 2

· Window replacement – 2

· Shutter replacement and window restoration - 3

· Complete re-landscaping of property – 2 

· Fence installation – 5

· Stair and walk reconstruction/restoration – 3

· Garage renovation – 1
Most of the applications were approved but a number with conditions or negotiated alteration of the original proposal. Of the applications received this quarter:

· 1 was not approved

· 6 were approved with conditions or required changes in the proposal

· 3 were deferred for changes or additional information

· 10 were approved as submitted
Again this quarter several properties with covenant violations required committee attention:

· 4405 Underwood Road – After execution of a covenant compliance agreement, the owner has repaired the property painting stucco and trim and restoring the shutters. Grounds are yet to be restored.

· 3701 N. Charles St. – Several covenant violation notices have been issued because of the poor maintenance of the property. Only some roofing repairs have been made. Ongoing. Referred to Association’s attorney.

· 403 Bretton Place – Owner has agreed to remove aluminum application over wood trim. Ongoing

· 4004 Greenway – Bank of NY foreclosed property has been painted on the exterior and grounds cleaned up. Property has now been listed for sale.

· 309 Suffolk Road – Property was foreclosed by JP Morgan Chase. House was boarded and Association issued violation notice to have boarding removed. That has happened. Monitoring ongoing.

· 3807 Greenway – At the time of sale, long standing covenant violations were corrected, including the installation of shutters and the replacement of vinyl windows with windows that meet Guilford Architectural Guidelines.

· 2 St. Martin’s Road – Covenant violation notice issued because of deteriorated condition of property and stagnant water in pool. Referred to Association attorney.

· Covenant violations have been issued and remain outstanding for other properties currently on the market including: 4401 Bedford Place, 212 E. 39th St., 206 Chancery Road, 101 Charlcote Road

Traffic and Parking: Jay Lippincott
Residential Parking Permits were distributed to residents by the Association Office Manager on August 29, 2011.

The Association received a notice concerning the need to repair the sidewalk at 3601 St. Paul Street, which is the location of Guilford Gateway Park. Mr. Satinder Kang, Construction Project Supervisor II, Alleys & Sidewalk Section, in the Department of Transportation was contacted for clarification. (He had been previously contacted by Tom Hobbs about the need for repairs/replacement to the footpaths around the park and I had correspondence with Ms. Tia Waddy, Community Relations Coordinator in the Department of Transportation on this subject on May 23 and August 9, 2011.)  

Mr. Kang replied that work is scheduled to begin in October 2011. Both he and Ms. Waddy were reminded that since this is the gateway to Guilford, it would be preferable to replace the entire sidewalk on the on both sides of Gateway Park rather than saving a few old concrete blocks here and there and having a patchwork appearance; to be sure that the contractor uses the correct exposed black aggregate mix; and that our assessment of the sidewalks concludes that most of the damage has been caused by tree roots in the City's right-of-way, so we expect that the City will bear most of the cost. 
Mary Pat Clarke was copied on all correspondence. There has been no further communication from Mr. Kang or Ms. Waddy.

Mr. Khalil A. Zaied, Director of the Department of Transportation, was contacted about street repaving, curb reconstruction and sidewalk replacement in the 4400 block of Underwood Rd.  It was suggested that all three be addressed at once and not separately. No response has been received.
There has been no further communication from the City on the Association’s list of priorities for Traffic Calming, Street Repaving or Sidewalk Repair. 

Residents were informed of the Association’s list of priorities for traffic calming, street repaving or sidewalk repair in the fall 2011 issue of the newsletter.
Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett

Sherwood Garden has looked good during the summer. A few Adopt-A-Plots suffered from the drought, but in general the irrigation system and rain kept everything alive.

There were several breaks in the irrigation system over the summer which required fixing.

We lost one tree and about a dozen azaleas. These should be replaced if funds are available.

Last Xmas we moved the “Xmas Song Fest” from the large Christmas tree in the center of Sherwood Gardens to a smaller tree near the Northwest corner. We need to string an underground electric line to that tree before 12/20/11.

The new tulip bulbs are to arrive at ARC around Oct. 1. The Adopt-A-Plot annuals will be removed on the weekend of October 15th so the new tulip bulbs can be planted starting October 17th.

Parks Committee Report: Margaret Alton
We are on budget. 
The E. 39th Street Tree planting project, a partnership with Residents, the City and the Association is going forward this fall.  This project, led by Seth Stevens, requires the organization and management of residents to assist in planting and watering trees delivered by the City.  We have 40 trees on order. Our plan is to have this type of joint project as an annual event.

A City contractor erroneously cut down the large, gorgeous Catalpa tree in Gateway Park - we think it was Baltimore's oldest.  The City Forestry Division has committed to replacing it with a new Catalpa this Fall.

We have had assistance from residents who are members of the Gardeners of Guilford with donations of plants for the Bolivar statue and we will follow up on additional offers for the Saint Paul Street median.

Honeysuckle Path, an Association owned pathway that runs from Whitfield Road to Cold Spring Lane, is invisible at both ends to discourage foot traffic. In addition to keeping plant growth off the sidewalk on Cold Spring the Association will be planting a tree on the Cold Spring side to discourage entry.

We are waiting to hear from The Episcopalian Diocese on whether they will assume maintenance of the St. Paul median adjacent to their property. We also have asked for assistance from Union Memorial, but have not had a response and need a contact there.

Many trees in the Saint Paul Street median are tilting or uprooted as a result of the recent hurricane and copious rains.  They will be straightened and staked the week of Sept 12th.

Our Parks' mature trees appear to have fared better than most through the recent bad weather - perhaps attributed to the pruning and maintenance that they have received. 

Reservoir Committee Report: Meredith Borden
Several members of the community have been attending meetings with the City to discuss the landscaping of the reservoir site once the construction is completed.  The City hosted two public meetings at Loyola in August and early September.  At those meetings, three different options for how the reservoir could be landscaped were presented.  

The first option is formal, in which a single path would go around the top of the covered tanks, with equally spaced local trees would be planted.  This option also includes a detailed circular path at the corner of Underwood and Cold Spring Lane with a formal sign indicating the neighborhood.  This design was intended to mirror the formal and elegant nature of Sherwood Gardens.  

The second option is identical to the first, but includes some historic markers throughout the path.

The third option is less formal and involves intertwining walking paths and less prescribed plantings.  

Competing concerns about cost, privacy and security were raised with each option.  The community will also have the choice of which materials to use.  However, these options will depend on the total budget of the landscaping portion of the budget and the City has not determined that budget as of yet.  The City promised to follow up and let Tom know what the projected budget is so that the community can make an informed decision as to its priorities of design and materials.

Events Committee Report: Ann Tyler
The wine tasting/moveable feast is set for Saturday, October 22nd and will take place on west side of Charles/St Paul's street. The Lubin's on St. Paul Street are check-in; the Gaynor's at Warrenton and Charles are dinner; and the Nelson/Rufino family on Whitfield, near Charles, are the dessert home. Beej will be catering again and Seth Stevens (who no longer owns Mt. Washington Wine Company) is working with the new owners who will provide wines for us this year. Currently we are working on raffle/auction items and trying to find a floral company to donate flowers again this year.

Regarding last year's increase in wine costs, Seth has been asked to try and reduce the per person cost bringing it back in line with previous year's wine costs. 

This year's theme is Moroccan. The costs for the previous two years have been just over $11,000 ($11,
462.56--121 guests in 2010; $11,157.68--99 guests in 2009). We are estimating approximately 115 will attend this year. The event does not conflict with the Walter's Gala, as it did two years ago. The allocated
budget for this year, and probably last year, is $10,000. 

Dinner at Dusk was again successful. The budgeted cost is $1500. This year the costs totaled $1472.04. The 2010 cost was $1704.91. 

Both of the costs associated with the above events are covered by the events themselves.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Giroux, Secretary


